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MEMORANDUM

TO:

Kenneth W. Parker, City Manager

FROM:
William R. Whitson, Assistant City Manager

SUBJECT:
Hurricane Katrina- Sister City Long Beach Recovery 

                      Assistance Project Update/City Council Report


DATE:

December 2, 2005

I am writing to provide a summary “wrap-up” report for the Port Orange City Council regarding the Long Beach Hurricane Katrina recovery effort. This report will cover the following subjects:

1) Provide an update on resources allocated by Port Orange and the Florida Local Government Coalition

2) Summarize the tasks accomplished by the team

3) Provide an overview of lessons learned

4) Propose follow-up actions which Port Orange should initiate to be better prepared in the event of a natural disaster such as Katrina

           General Background

On August 30, 2005 Hurricane Katrina struck the US Gulf Coast as a strong category 3 storm. The Hurricane carried a 32-foot storm surge into coastal Mississippi. The result of Hurricane Katrina was the worst natural disaster in US history. Devastation from the storm ranged from just west of New Orleans Louisiana to the western shore of Alabama a swath of over 150 miles.

On September 7, 2005 the Port Orange City Council discussed the disaster and determined that selecting a municipality in the impacted area to work with was the best course of action we could take to assist the victims of this tragedy.
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Long Beach Mississippi was recommended due to the severe impact of the storm on the community and the ability of our staff to successfully make contact with the Long Beach Civil Defense Director- Fire Chief George Bass. Long Beach is a quite residential based community on the Mississippi Gulf Coast, population 18,000 prior to the storm. The first mission was dispatched from Port Orange on September 9, 2005. The mission consisted of requested supplies to sustain Long Beach recovery operations and an assessment team from Port Orange, New Smyrna Beach and Palm Bay. The mission stayed in Pensacola going in and coming from the Long Beach area due to logistics and fuel shortages in the impacted area. It was later determined by our assessment teams that Long Beach had suffered a loss of nearly 50% of it’s housing stock and 61% of it’s business/commercial base. The area in Long Beach south of the railroad tracks experienced almost total destruction from the storm.

First, let me say that I am pleased to report that this project has been a resounding success! Our intergovernmental team overcame many challenges and accomplished amazing results for the City Long Beach. As a result, I believe Long Beach is better off today and further along in the recovery than many of their neighbors. In fact, other communities heard about our efforts and the tiny community of Pass Christian (pop. 6,000 before Katrina) now has requested that a Florida Coalition team assist their community. They sustained significant damage and are many weeks behind Long Beach in the recovery process. Thus far, three missions have been dispatched into Pass Christian and a fourth is now in route. Port Orange has provided management support and minimal staffing for two of the four missions sent into Pass Christian.





Long Beach Coalition & Missions

The Coalition of Florida communities working to assist Long Beach came from across the State. This effort was modeled after the efforts the Florida City/County Management Association (FCCMA) and Port Orange initiated after Hurricane Andrew struck the State in 1992. 

Over the last 10-11 week period we have worked in Long Beach our coalition has consisted of staff, equipment and support from the following communities & organizations in Florida:

1) Port Orange

2) New Smyrna Beach

3) Volusia County

4) Palm Bay
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Florida Coalition cont…..

5) Kissimmee

6) Punta Gorda

7) Lake Mary

8) Cape Coral

9) South Daytona

10)  Deland

11)  Palm Coast and

12)  Pensacola

It should be noted that some of the communities (Palm Coast, Lake Mary, Cape Coral) from the list above formed the basis for the team that is now assisting Pass Christian. Our team also received support from the International City/County Management Association (ICMA), the Florida League of Cities (FLC) and the Mississippi Municipal League. Our team was also able to coordinate a contribution to Long Beach Schools with Gardner Kansas, Naperville, Illinois. Finally, we have also coordinated part of the Christmas Project with Beaufort South Carolina. In addition, our team had to coordinate weekly with FEMA, Harrison County EOC, the Mississippi Dept. of Emergency Management (MEMA) and the State of Florida EOC. The Florida EOC team in Tallahassee was excellent and even functioned to support our team during Tropical Storm Ophelia & Hurricane Wilma with no problems. 

The Mission

As with any disaster the mission required of our team changed on a weekly basis depending on the needs identified by Long Beach as most critical at the time. Over the last 10 weeks our teams performed multiple tasks each week. 

However, the primary mission we were seeking to achieve was to support the Long Beach Katrina recovery effort by assisting the City re-build it’s financial capability and benefit from the many experiences we had accumulated during the 2004 Hurricane season. In short, we were involved in community building. Our team focused on the following: 

1) Deliver needed relief supplies to bridge & sustain City Operations

2) Provide consulting support to re-establish City financial accounting systems and re-build important utility service & billing capacity
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3) Provide technology support to improve documentation of damage & information flow. This primarily involved the creation of a damage assessment model that would help Long Beach receive critical FEMA 

      re-imbursement dollars faster. This model covered…. Streets, utilities,

      public buildings, equipment and more. 

4) Provide general support to City Hall staff & the Building Dept. 

5) Provide support for the City web site and other community outreach and communication efforts.

6) Provide resources and support to assist Long Beach Library, Schools and other community organizations re-build capacity to serve the public.  

7) Provide assistance in building long term partnerships that sustain the capacity to support new financial & technology systems created during the recovery operation. 

The Process

The basic process followed by our team was to conduct 1-2 conference calls with all parties each week (Long Beach & Florida Coalition Communities). Port Orange served as the overall coordinator for each of the ten (10) missions dispatched thus far via the Emergency Management Assistance Compact (EMAC). Long Beach would make a request for key missions or tasks to be accomplished for the week at hand. Each Florida community would then be asked to supply resources, which could accomplish that mission/task. A team leader was designated from the Florida Coalition each week. The team leader and their assistant would be deployed as the mission leader in Mississippi. This role would rotate among the partner communities in Florida. The team leader was a senior manager in their respective organization and would have the responsibility to achieve the mission goals for the week, coordinate team activities in Long Beach, assist in planning for the next week’s mission, and oversee team reporting and documentation efforts. Missions were deployed weekly with one overlap day for each team to exchange information/duties with the new incoming team.
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Listed below are the team leaders and assistant team leaders (if designated) by week for each team:

1) Mayor Allen Green & William Whitson, Asst. City Manager- Port Orange

2) William Whitson & John Carleton, Emergency Mgt Coord. - Port Orange

3) Fire Marshall Don Snell & Frankie Roberts, Exect. Asst.- New Smyrna Beach

4) Lt. Warren Shepard & Jim Emery- Kissimmee 

5) William Whitson & Commander Bill Drossman- Port Orange & New Smyrna Beach

6) Deputy Fire Chief Jim Stables- Palm Bay

7) Lt. James Napier - Kissimmee Police Dept.

8) Fire Marshall Don Snell – New Smyrna Beach

9) Peggy Sousa, IT Manager – Kissimmee

10)  Matt Greeson, Asst. County Manager – Volusia County

Each team contained various staff experts in Finance, FEMA documentation/processes, utilities, roads/streets, damage assessment methodologies, IT data bases, IT networking, web pages, GIS, community relations/PIO, building dept. services, fire fighters, police, utility billing and data entry. 

As stated, each week the City of Long Beach had to make a specific written request to the State of Mississippi for “pre-coordinated” assistance. Once the Florida communities working in our coalition decided what assets could be sent in response to the Long Beach request we had to gain EMAC approval. The process established between the States was most complex.

Obtaining EMAC approval involved sending a letter from the City of Long Beach to Harrison County EOC identifying the aid being requested from Florida cities. From Harrison County the request went to MEMA in Jackson, Mississippi. Once approved by the Director or Deputy Director of MEMA the request was assigned an EMAC authorization number and sent to Florida EOC. The request was then sent to the EMAC Desk in Tallahassee. The EOC in Florida would then issue a tracker number for us to deploy the mission outside the State into Mississippi. Being issued a final tracker number was absolutely vital and important to the success of our missions as it represents several important items to our team:
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1) It was a binding contract between the States guaranteeing payment of the amount of re-imbursement listed on the contract. Although we had made it clear that we were not performing this work for re-imbursement purposes. It would have been foolish to turn down re-imbursement from FEMA  and the States if available.

2) It authorized the use of Police powers outside the State (note this was important for the safe transport of mission teams in and out of the area-especially in the early stages of the operation)

3) It authorized the extension of insurance liability across State lines. Such protections were important to the coalition cities due to the deployment of staff, equipment and resources outside their normal jurisdiction and operational conditions.

A few times the EMAC authorization number from Mississippi was not assigned causing confusion as to weather we had a valid mission number. All in all valuable experience was gained in learning how resources are moved between states. 

A conference call is scheduled soon to follow-up on the final billing process. We believe we will be successful in obtaining payment for all services deployed via the EMAC system. For sure the City of Long Beach has benefited as the services and goods were all delivered as requested in a very short time frame.  

Accomplishments

Again, our multi agency teams were very successful in accomplishing the mission outlined each week. I must place an emphasis on the concept of “team”. Our success was based on a collective effort and the common goal shared by our group. Listed below are some of the items accomplished during our time in Long Beach:

· Delivered emergency relief supplies and performed initial assessment

· Re-established Long Beach Financial management, utility billing and accounting systems

Page Seven

Long Beach Council Report

12/02/05

· Provided consulting services to City Council and City Attorney on debris removal and utility restoration contracts.

· Updated an re-established the community web site- see completed community damage assessment fact sheet

· Established a new damage assessment model & process for both City property, facilities & Schools. Documentation to assist the community to receive federal resources more quickly.

· Supported Long Beach public communication forums

· Salvaged records and equipment from old City Hall

· Assisted in the re-establishment and moving of City Hall operations into the new FEMA trailers near the Fire Dept. (PC’s, Electric, phones)

· Installed a new fiber optic/wireless network for the destroyed elementary school Harper McCaughn

· Constructed new Court Room facilities

· Provided surplus equipment such as Police cars, PC’s phones & GIS equipment

· Provided 3-4 weeks of back-up water supply for Firefighting (during period with no guaranteed water supply south of the tracks) 

· Leveraged private sector donations and was able to send a financial contribution of over $100,000 

· Supported Building Dept. operations for 6 weeks

· Established new contractor monitoring & clearance system to prevent contractor fraud

· Facilitated new partnerships with University of Southern Mississippi & NASA to support new technology systems 

· Supported new Library materials donations

· Supported a 3 day community feeding operation from Kissimmee 

· Coordinated a major Christmas Relief Program

· Successfully Leveraged and coordinated resources from over 15 cities and organizations to achieve our goals

The Resources

Attached is a summary report of the estimated resources expended thus far. It is important to note that we have not yet completed the final accounting process. It is estimated that the Long Beach missions required $650,000 in total resources, equipment and personnel to achieve. Of that total amount, it is estimated that Port Orange expended between $185,000 & $190,000. Final figures may be higher or a bit lower. However, staff believes they will certainly not exceed that amount. 
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This represents only 29% of the total cost! Again, we are seeking State/federal re-imbursement for our eligible expenses through the EMAC process. We anticipate re-imbursement for the majority of that amount (90-100%). 

This demonstrates that partnering and sharing the cost was good for all parties involved.

Lessons Learned

There were many “lessons learned” throughout the entire exercise.  Listed below are some of the areas we need to go back and review in case we have a major storm (category 4-5) in our area such as occurred in Long Beach. I believe our teamwork was greatly strengthened through this exercise. There is nothing like the “real thing” to help sharpen and practice your skills with. Our staff had an opportunity to be involved in many different issues during our missions to Long Beach including intergovernmental coordination, finance, logistics, technology, public safety issues, communications, public relations and more. 

Damage Assessment: Staff needs to evaluate the model developed in Long Beach for Port Orange adaptation and possible use. We may also be able to license and register this product and obtain future fees for its development.

Pre-Agreement on debris separation requirements: We should talk with Florida DEP to see what policies would apply here should such a large scale disaster strike here and be prepared to make adjustments in our debris removal contracts (if needed). In Mississippi, debris had to be separated by hand before removal! This makes for a very slow and cumbersome process. I am not sure this would be a good approach here.

FEMA Trailer City location(s): Long Beach had no pre-planned site for establishing this alternate housing source. It is not something we like to even think we would need to create here. However, if the need were forced upon us, I am not sure we have yet identified all the sites that would be needed.

Water/Sewer lot ordinance: A major delay and public confusion occurred regarding the issue of how a home-owner established a FEMA Trailer site on their lot so they could remain close while re-building occurred. I am not sure we have local rules and guidelines (setbacks, water sewer connection standards etc….) should such an event occur. Council needs to provide direction on this issue so ordinances and rules can be prepared in advance.
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Volunteer Resources Coordination: During major storms such as impacted Long Beach volunteer resources of manpower come pouring in from all over the nation. Organizing and using such resources can greatly aide in the recovery process. However, if not properly managed it can become a burden to manage and use effectively. We understand volunteer resources in our area would occur at the County level. We will need to check on this issue.

Donation Resources Coordination: This issue is the same as mentioned under volunteer resources for labor-only limited to goods & donated supplies. Across Mississippi we saw many parking lots full of old clothes, water, food etc…. set up by people who wanted to help. Unfortunately, these were not always well maintained or in good spots for wide distribution. Many locations made for poor access and extra logistical and clean-up problems.

School Opening: Opening school was a major event following the storm in Long Beach. This signaled a step towards a more “normal” family and community life.  However, due to the use of schools as shelters this created issues for housing/sheltering the population misplaced by damage to their homes and businesses. We will face the same issues/questions should a major disaster strike here. It was rewarding to see how Long Beach worked through the same issues. Once the decision is made to open schools the community will need to have a solid plan for housing displaced residents. Keep in mind that since Volusia Schools are run by the School Board, coordination of available housing stock with various cities will be a major concern.

Pre-staging Ice, Water & food: Port Orange initiated this program in 2005 for the first time. From what I observed this was a very smart move. I recommend we continue and put even more resources aside in 2006.

Long Term Financial Impact to Tax Base- One of the most frustrating problems for Long Beach was the loss of their economic engines- including places of employment as well as their residential and commercial tax base. Our damage assessment model showed a loss of nearly 50% of the housing stock and 61% of commercial business in the community. In addition, another major revenue loss that had previously helped sustain City operations was the loss of utility City customers. As we experienced last year, Federal resources and reimbursements are very slow in coming. Should we have an event such as this in our community we will need reserves and pre-arranged lines of credit to sustain the City financially.
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Pre-staging of key spare parts for water/utility repairs: The Port Orange utility crews who traveled to Pass Christian saw first hand the results of an extremely slow utility restoration operation. In the case of Pass Christian (next to Long Beach) that community was not even able to start utility restoration and recovery efforts for 7-8 weeks following the storm. In short, the system was heavily damaged and compromised. One of the reasons the utility restoration took so long was the lack of available parts to perform the needed repairs as all warehousing and commercial plumbing stores had been lost to the effects of the storm. Crews suggested that we consider storing a few extra key parts/supplies in locations other than our warehouse to avoid the likelihood that all our utility restoration capability due to lack of available parts. 

Alternate location for Data & Financial Records: One of the things we witnessed in Long Beach was that their City web site and utility billing data base was operated off site. In fact, had it not been for the fact that the City web site was still operational after the storm with names/contact numbers - our mission may not have gotten moving quite so quickly. We also witnessed first hand the devastation to City Hall where many historical and vital records were kept in Long Beach. For this reason we recommend that we partner with other communities and cross train with them to support City operations in safe locations outside the impacted area. FCCMA has a Program that can help us accomplish this goal. We specifically recommend that we partner with- Panama City or Pensacola in this effort.

Emergency Plan Technology Recovery Element: Our emergency plan needs to be updated to include emerging technology. What we found in the Long Beach operation was communications are the lifeblood of the recovery effort. No communications equal no sustained recovery operation! We must ensure that we have 2-3 redundant systems to prevent the probability of total failure here.

Employee Stress & Project Debriefing: Our experience has shown that we need to have time for employees to talk with counselors about what they have seen and experienced should they so desire. Likewise families of employees deployed in these missions need to understand the environment and potential stress employees have experienced. Finally, it is also important for employees to share with colleagues their observations and concerns as needed. We will make such practices mandatory in future operations.    
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Logistical/Maintenance Support for sustaining Emergency Operations: The team could have used this type of support more often. In fact, the generator on PERU failed after approx 7-8 weeks of continual use with only minimal maintenance support. In the future mechanical failures that impact our ability to be self-sustaining will be avoided by adding this element to our team. 

Right of Entry Process (Security Perimeter- Property/Clean-up Re-entry): One of the most significant issues in Long Beach was the security of the heavily damaged area south of the railroad tracks. This area experienced a 30-32 foot tidal surge from the Gulf of Mexico and was literally devastated for miles on end. Only slabs and piles of debris 6-7 foot high remained. Entire Shopping Centers were destroyed beyond recognition. The razor wire and National Guard check points were a constant reminder of what had taken place in this small community. Should a disaster of this magnitude occur we will have to find methods of securing check points and prevent looting of businesses and homes. This becomes especially sensitive when residents desire to enter these areas to secure personal belongings and want to start clean-up of their properties.

A secondary but related issue we witnessed was the right of entry process for clean-up. The City was forced to deal with a clean up of enormous magnitude. Single family home owners and small business owners can not secure the level of resources to clean-up properties properly on their own. Thus, government must have a Right of Entry form approved and on file to conduct a uniform debris removal and clean-up effort that knows no legal boundaries (private vs public rights-of-way). In short, delivery to the curb by private citizens was not an option. In addition to this issue many residents were out of town. There were absentee landlords, abandoned properties and objects carried onto the property by the storm that had to be removed (see photos of shipping containers from the Port of Gulfport- 3 miles away!). The web technology solutions employed by our staff allowed this effort (re-entry process) to be easily organized for the City, citizens and mapped for contractor management and coordination.

Reconstruction Hazard Mitigation Plan: Should we have a disaster of the magnitude experienced by Long Beach one major question will be “what will be allowed to be built back” after the storm.  Based on our first hand experience, we recommend our Council seriously think about this issue and give policy direction to staff….. Seabird Island is an example of this type of issue.
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Short Time vs Long Term Process: In short, one item that is sobering to the community of Long Beach is the fact that it will be years before significant progress is made in the recovery for parts of the community. It is most difficult to see the reality set in that this effort will be a marathon and not a sprint.

Wrap up Projects & Activities

Basically, our teams have completed all critical missions and tasks requested by Long Beach. There may be occasion that we will be needed to go back and assist with some training. Most support can now be accomplished remotely and by conference calls. We are scheduled to brief the Long Beach City Council on December 20, 2005 at 5:30pm. I will be asking the Mayor to present the Long Beach City Council with the flags of all the Florida Cities that came to their aide as part of our wrap-up report. This will coincide with our trip to Long Beach for the Christmas activities and community celebration. We have also been invited by ICMA to organize a presentation in Charleston, South Carolina on our experience. In addition, we would like to suggest that next year an invitation be extended to the Mayor of Long Beach to be in the Family Days Parade or our annual Christmas Parade. There maybe other occasional wrap up activities including the after action items we decide to pursue. Council may also wish to consider sending a utility crew on occasion to assist Pass Christian since this team “spun off” from our efforts with Long Beach. Palm Coast is the lead coordinator for this effort.

Summary & Recommendations 

In summary, this has been one of the most exciting and challenging Projects I have ever had the opportunity to be associated with. I would like to thank you and the City Council for affording me this tremendous opportunity. I am so proud of our team, the talented employees of this City and the coalition we built to support the mission in Long Beach. We have proven that the disaster recovery models and general organizational approach outlined by our team worked very effectively. I know that there are many in Long Beach who say thank you to our entire community. Hopefully, the time for those thank you exchanges will come.

Page Thirteen

Long Beach Council Report

12/02/05

I would recommend that we follow-up on the lessons learned section of this memo. I believe that we should not let this opportunity pass to make adjustments in our operations so that we can be better prepared here in Port Orange.  I would also suggest we do a six month follow-up with Long Beach as the recovery effort for them continues on a daily basis. I believe this is appropriate and a testament to the strong linkages we have built with our sister City. 

In closing, I would like to see Council consider offering an occasional utility crew to the Pass Christian team. This is due to the tremendous need in Pass Christian, the fact that this effort was an outgrowth of the Florida Coalition efforts in Long Beach and the interesting training and innovative learning experience this effort has provided for our staff. 

It has been my sincere honor to be the coordinator of this outstanding project. I would be happy to respond to any additional questions you may have.

Copy: Margaret Roberts, City Attorney

          Ann Margaret, Asst. City Attorney

          Dept. Heads

          John Carleton, Emergency Management Coordinator

          Lisa Saunders, Public Information Officer

          Kent Donahue, PIO & Grants Coordinator

          Stella Gurnee, Budget Officer

          Stephanie Isner, Finance Dept.

          Bobbi Palmer, Purchasing Coordinator

          Florida Coalition Members   

